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May 9, 2017 

 

 

 

The Honorable David Guttenberg 

House of Representatives 

Alaska State Capitol 

Juneau, AK  99801-1182 

 

Re: HB240:  Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Auditing of Pharmacy Records 

 

The Alaska Board of Pharmacy at its March meeting via teleconference, voted unanimously in favor of supporting 

House Bill 240 (An act establishing oversight for pharmacy benefits managers (PBM) including procedures and 

guidelines for auditing pharmacy records transparency of reimbursement/pricing methodology, and providing for 

an effective date).  The Board feels that with 34 other states having established some form of oversight regarding 

PBM’s, auditing practices, and pricing transparency, it is time Alaska follows through and adopts similar practice 

standards to help protect not only our pharmacies in the state, but the patients they serve. We ask this bill enacted 

in its current form and without delay. 

 

Sincerely, 

Leif Holm, PharmD. 

Chair, Alaska Board of Pharmacy  

 

p.p. 

Donna Bellino 

Licensing Examiner 
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GOVERNOR BILL WALKER 

 







May 8, 2017 
 
 
Representative David Guttenberg 
Alaska State Senate 
Juneau, Alaska 
 
RE: HB 240:  An act relating to the registration and duties of pharmacy benefit 
managers…pharmacy audits… 
 
Dear Representative Guttenberg; 
 
I came to Fairbanks 46 years ago and worked in community pharmacies until I retired a couple 
of years ago.  In the early days, most of our patients paid cash for their prescriptions.  Today, 
the majority of prescriptions are billed to 3rd parties, and along with the 3rd party billing, has 
come Pharmacy Benefits Managers (PBM’s) and audits of prescription records.   
 
Like a similar bill that passed in the Alaska State Senate in 2012, HB 240 will require that PBM’s 
doing business in Alaska register with the state.  The 25 or 30 other states that have passed 
similar bills have found that a $300-$500 registration fee will cover most of the administrative 
costs.   
 
Audits of prescription records can be a useful tool to detect fraud and abuse, but, they should 
not be used as a method of generating additional income for the PBM or the auditing company.  
HB 240 will bring fairness and standardization to the audit process by establishing parameters 
for auditing pharmacy records.  The bill sets out procedures regarding notification of an audit 
by the PBM, what records need to be available to the auditor, and how overpayments, 
underpayments, and appeals will be handled.    
 
In my long career I have experienced a number of audits from both DEA and insurance company 
auditors or their agents.  They are never pleasant experiences, but, with proper notification and 
conduct, they can be done is such a way that they cause the least disruption to the patient care 
we provide in our pharmacies. 
 
Thank you for your support of HB 240. 
 
Margaret D. Soden, RPh 
PO Box 61328 (mailing), 3222 Anella Avenue (home) 
Fairbanks AK 99706-1328 
(907) 479-6793 
margaretdsoden@gmail.com  

mailto:margaretdsoden@gmail.com


Ron’s Apothecary Inc. 
9101 Mendenhall Mall Rd. 

Juneau, AK 99801 
 (907)789-0458 voice (907)789-1356 

Foodland Pharmacy 
615 W. Willoughby Ave. 

Juneau, AK 99801 
 (907) 796-2280 voice (907) 586-2280 

 
 

 
May 8, 2017 
 
Representative David Guttenberg 
Room 501 Capital Bldg. 
Juneau, AK  99801-1182 
 
Re:  HB 240:  Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Auditing of Pharmacy Records 
 
I am writing in full support of HB 240 and hope that Alaska can join the 34 other states that have 
established guidelines for the oversight of PBM’s and their auditing practices and pricing transparency.  
This bill is needed to create a fair relationship between providers and the PBM’s so that health care 
members can continue to receive services in the state at their pharmacy of choice.  
 
This bill will not prevent the detection for any fraud, waste, or abuse and will not prevent the recoupment 
of the PBM’s from the pharmacy providers if such occurs. If fraud is alleged by a pharmacy or pharmacy 
employee the PBM’s have full access to audit and recoup.  
 
We are continually, read daily, dispensing medications below our cost due to the drug pricing list of PBM’s 
(also called MAC lists-maximum allowable cost). These lists are set by the PBM, and change without 
notice. Currently there is no appeal process with the PBM’s, most do not even have a phone number for 
these departments and we are left in a phone tree maze of wasted time and effort. While these lists are one 
mechanism to keep drug costs down, it is unfair if PBM’s do not adequately update these lists to reflect 
increases in cost and to provide an adequate appeals process. 
 
In providing pharmacy services to Southeast Alaska Residents in communities with no retail pharmacy we 
occasionally mail their prescriptions to their home in addition to the prescriptions they pick up in store 
while in town. According to many PBM’s this is a breach of contract and those prescriptions need to come 
from the PBM’s mail order pharmacy.  During an audit the PBM could recoup the entire amount of these 
prescriptions. 
 
If a PBM is truly interested in cost savings for health plans, the transparency required will not be an issue. 
It is stated from some PBM’s that we are not to disclose the payment to a pharmacy from the PBM, this is 
confidential information. Why they expect this is one of the many reasons I hope this bill can be passed 
with undue delay. 
 
Sincerely, 
Scott Watts R.Ph 
 



 
Julie McDonald 
Whale Tail Pharmacy 
Pharmacist in Charge 
PO Box 709 
333 Cold Storage Road 
Craig, AK 99921 
 
Monday, May 8, 2017 
 
Representative David Guttenberg 
State Capitol Room 501 
Juneau, AK 99801-1182 
 
Honorable Representative Guttenberg, 
 
I would like to express my strong support for HB 240, Pharmacy Business Managers (Audit Bill) due to 
the absence of regulation for large corporation PBMs.  
 
As a small business owner on remote Prince of Wales Island I quite often am paid under cost and ignored 
by PBMs.  Maximum Allowable Cost (MAC) pricing causes our pharmacy to be paid below purchase 
cost several times daily and our appeals for MAC pricing are rarely responded to or are completely 
disregarded.  At any point a PBM can change their MAC pricing and they can have multiple MAC price 
list leaving essentially no transparency. When trying to address these issues during contracting, I am 
presented with “take or leave it” contracts.  However, since we are the only retail pharmacy for the island, 
if we are not contracted our patients will not have local access to pharmacy services. 
 
I appreciate all of the time and work that you have put into State House Bill 240: Pharmacy Business 
Managers (Audit Bill).  
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Julie McDonald, Pharm.D. 
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